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Calvin Robert Frost, 93, 
a lifelong resident of South 
Ryegate, Vt., died peaceful-
ly, on Saturday, Sept. 1, 2018, 
surrounded by his loved ones, 
at the Atkinson Residence in 
Newbury, Vt., where he resid-
ed for the past two years, and 
received attentive, compassion-
ate, and loving care from the 
staff.

Calvin was born in South 
Ryegate on Dec. 1, 1924, a 
son of Joseph Ray and Mary 
(Heartz) Frost, and graduated 
from Groton High School, Class of 1943.

He began his working career at the Tyler Farm in West Newbury, 
Vt., later moving on to the Zambon Granite Company in South Rye-
gate. In 1951, he began a long and successful career as a self-em-
ployed truck driver. He was the owner/operator of his own business 
hauling granite out of Barre and South Ryegate, Vt., throughout New 
England.

He married Joyce I. Lackie on Nov. 23, 1949, in Woodsville, N.H., 
and they had 65 remarkable years together. In their retirement years 
they traveled cross-country and enjoyed cruises. They spent count-
less hours watching their granddaughters sporting events at high 
school and collegiate soccer games and track meets all over Vermont 
and New York. Calvin was a beloved husband, wonderful father, 
grandfather, and great-grandfather, and a devoted son and brother. 
His smile and kind, thoughtful nature touched all those fortunate 
enough to know him.

Calvin was a devoted, active life member and Elder of the South 
Ryegate Presbyterian Church. His deep faith and devotion was an 
important part of his life. His rich, strong voice led countless hymns 
through the years.

Calvin and Joyce wintered at Citrus Hills Park in Dade City, Fla., 
from 1997-2014. They played endless games of shuffle board, and 
cards with their many friends and had shared the honor as “Citizens 
of the Year” within the park. He loved his neighbors and was always 
the first to lend a hand. He loved his family dearly and was always 
ready for a road trip, reunion, or restaurant. He was a proud Vermont-
er, loving country music, as well as restoring two antique Farmall 
tractors.

He now joins the love of his life, Joyce, who had predeceased him 
on Nov. 26, 2014; and son, Robert William Frost on Feb. 18, 1953; a 
sister, Pauline Adamese and a brother, Ellsworth Frost.

He is survived by a daughter, Alison J. Martin-Lindstrom and 
husband Keith Lindstrom of Beaumont, Texas; two sons, Richard 
C. Frost and wife Florence of South Ryegate and Kevin J. Frost and 
wife Cherie of Barre, Vt.; four grandchildren: Brandon M. Martin of 
Hollywood, Fla., Craig S. Martin and wife Tina of Worcester, Mass., 
Mallory E. Frost and husband Gareth Bird of Sydney, Australia, and 
Kelsey L. Frost of Saratoga, N.Y.; a great grandson, Craig Calvin 
Martin of Worcester; a sister, Bernadine Rodgers of Edwardsburg, 
Mich.; two brothers, Charles R. Frost of Barre and Hamilton R. Frost 
of South Ryegate; along with numerous nieces, nephews, and cous-
ins.

Calling hours will be Thursday, Sept. 6, from 6 to 8 p.m. at Ricker 
Funeral Home, 1 Birch Street, Woodsville, N.H.

A memorial service will be on Friday, Sept 7, at 1 p.m. at the South 
Ryegate Presbyterian Church with Rev. Harvey Bartlett officiating. 
He will be assisted by the Rev. Carol Ann Barker, former pastor of 
the Church, and the Rev. Dr. Howard Gaston.

Burial will follow in the Pinehurst Cemetery, South Ryegate.
In lieu of flowers memorial contributions can be made to either 

the South Ryegate Presbyterian Church, c/o Mrs. Judy Gandin, P.O. 
Box 125, South Ryegate, VT 05069, or to Cottage Hospital, P.O. Box 
2001, Woodsville, NH 03785.

For more information or to offer an online condolence, please visit 
www.rickerfh.com

Ricker Funeral Home & Cremation Care of Woodsville is in 
charge of arrangements.

Beth Austin-Shortt, 65, of Wells 
River, Vt., passed away Tuesday, 
Aug. 28, 2018, at Mass. General 
Hospital in Boston while her part-
ner Max and daughter Robin held 
her hands.

Beth was born in Waltham, 
Mass., and lived most of her life 
in Groton, Vt.

She worked for many years at 
Cottage Hospital in Woodsville, 
N.H., including working for the 
ambulance service, where she was 
a CPR instructor and an EMT. Her 
last 13 years of employment were 
at Blue Mountain Union School in Wells River, aiding in the education 
of BMU children.

Beth was instrumental in helping to establish the Groton/Ryegate 
Fast Squad in 1986. This fast squad has been an important and integral 
part of the Groton Fire Department and the Groton/Ryegate communi-
ties area for the past 32 years.

Beth and her partner Max Robitzer moved to their home in Wells 
River in 2012, adding their little Dog Benji in 2016.

She had four children: Robin Willis of Danville, Vt., Brenda and hus-
band Chub Bruleigh of Groton, Vt., Jonathan Austin-Shortt and partner 
Tosha Cochran of Danville, Vt., and Joel Austin-Shortt of Plymouth, 
N.H. Her grandchildren included Samantha, Megan, Steven, Hannah, 
Isabella, Ferdinand, Tenika and Taylor. She also had two great-grand-
children, Carter and Carabella.

There will be an informal time of fun and remembrance at Beth and 
Max’s home, 1775 Route 302, Wells River on Sunday, Sept. 16, from 
1-3 p.m.

Donations in Beth’s memory can be made to be made to the Groton/
Ryegate Fast Squad, 1476 Scott Hwy, Groton, VT. Please consider reg-
istering to be a life giving donor at www.donatelife.net. Both of these 
organizations were important to Beth.

Max Robitzer and Beth’s family wants to sincerely thank everyone 
for all the hugs, love, donations, support and help during her attempted 
journey for new lungs. She had been very excited to begin living a near 
normal life again.
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Obituaries News Briefs

MCI Announces Public Meeting 
Regarding Coventry Landfill

A group of Vermont citizens who founded DUMP (Don’t Undermine 
Memphremagog Purity) are organizing a public meeting to raise aware-
ness regarding the expansion of the Coventry landfill site. The meeting 
will take place on Monday, Sept. 10, at 7 p.m. at the Gateway Centre, 84 
Fyfe Drive in Newport, Vermont.

At this meeting, several invited guests will participate in a panel dis-
cussion, including two representatives of Memphremagog Conservation 
Inc., Robert Benoit, volunteer president, and Ariane Orjikh, general 
manager.

Organizers of the event invite Canadian citizens to attend this meet-
ing, which will answer questions on the impact of this landfill site on 
Lake Memphremagog and on the regions’ drinking water.

Please confirm your intention to attend by email to info@memphrem-
agog.org.

The Coventry landfill site, operated by Casella Waste Systems, is 
the only landfill site in Vermont, accepting garbage from all parts of 
Vermont as well as from several nearby states. The landfill is situated 
close to the Black river, Lake Memphremagog’s principal tributary. For 
several years now, MCI has been monitoring the site, and has raised 
serious concerns regarding the increase in Casella’s operation of the site. 
The capacity of the site, initially 270,000 tons annually, was increased 
to 370,000 tons annually in 2005, and to 600,000 tons annually in 2013. 
A permit application has now been submitted to increase the size of the 
site to 129 acres (an increase of 51 acres), which will allow the site to 
continue operating for another 22 years.

The landfill is situated at the top of the Lake Memphremagog water-
shed, from which 185,000 people get their drinking water, including the 
Cities of Sherbrooke and Magog. MCI believes that this site poses a real 
danger to the public and that a principle of precaution should be applied. 
MCI also believes that this site, parts of which are less than 100 me-
tres from the Black river, should never have been authorized in the first 
place. An operational failure, a natural disaster, a flood or an earthquake 
would have disastrous consequences for the lake and the population, and 
therefore the site should be closed.

MCI also believes that the leachate, often referred to as garbage juice, 
should be treated elsewhere than at the Newport treatment plant, whose 
effluent is emptied into Lake Memphremagog. This plant was not de-
signed to treat leachate and does not carry out any toxicity tests required 
to assess its impact on the quality of the lake’s water. An independent 
study should be undertaken to assess the danger that this landfill site 
poses to the quality of Lake Memphremagog’s water.

Memphrémagog Conservation Inc. P.O. Box 70, Magog, Qc J1X 
3W7 (819) 340-8721 www.memphremagog.org

UVM Offers Historic Tours  
Through Mid-October

BURLINGTON, Vt. (AP) — The University of Vermont is offering 
historic tours of the campus through mid-October.

The free weekly tours take place beginning Saturday mornings.
UVM was founded in 1791 and has more than a dozen buildings on 

the National Register of Historic Places.
The tour visits a number of historic buildings on campus. The guide 

also talks about interesting people who have been part of the school’s 
history such as founder Ira Allen, a Revolutionary War hero and real 
estate speculator and alumnus John Dewey, an American philosopher 
whose grave is on campus.

The tour begins at the statue of Ira Allen, south of the fountain on the 
UVM green. No tour is planned on Sept. 29.

NOAA Funds Projects To Reduce  
Bycatch With Engineering

PORTLAND, Maine (AP) — A group of organizations is getting 
more than $2 million in grants to use engineering to try to reduce by-
catch in fisheries.

Bycatch is the term for when fish and other animals are accidentally 
caught with gear that was seeking a different species. Bycatch poses 
problems for rare species of dolphins, turtles, sharks and other animals.

The National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration is awarding 
more than $2.3 million to 14 projects as part of its 2018 Bycatch Reduc-
tion Engineering Program.

One of the recipients is Duke University, which will test the appli-
cability of sensory-based bycatch reduction technology. Duke’s project 
seeks to reduce sea turtle bycatch in North Carolina.

Massachusetts Division of Marine Fisheries is getting money to create 
a tool to reduce bycatch among recreational Gulf of Maine fishermen.The Numbers

GIMME 5 (Sept. 3)
7-9-15-19-29 

DAILY PICKS (Sept. 3)
Day Draw — Pick 3: 1-4-2; Pick 4: 4-8-5-9 

Evening Draw — Pick 3: 9-3-4; Pick 4: 3-3-6-6
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Weather Forecast & Highlights
Today: Patchy fog early, then mostly 
sunny. Slightly cooler and less humid. 
Highs in the upper 70s to mid 80s. 
Northwest winds less than 10 mph, 
becoming north.
Tonight: Partly cloudy. Patch valley 
fog late. Lows in the mid to upper 50s. 
Winds becoming light and variable.
Tomorrow: Mostly to partly sunny 
after any early fog burns off. Increas-
ingly humid, with highs in the mid to 
upper 80s. Winds becoming south to 
southwest at 5 to 10 mph.
Extended Forecast: Wednes-
day Night: Partly cloudy to start, then 
increasing clouds. Chance for show-
ers or thunderstorms late. Lows in the 
mid to upper 60s. Thursday: Scat-
tered showers and thunderstorms. 
Highs in the upper 70s to lower 80s.
Thursday Night: Any showers end-
ing, then clearing. Lows in the lower 
50s. Friday: Mostly sunny. Cooler, 
less humid. Highs around 70. Friday 
Night: Partly cloudy. Lows in the mid 
to upper 40s. Saturday: Partly cloudy. 
Highs in the upper 60s.

—————
A cold front is dropping through 

from the north today, and could bring 
a brief shower over southern Vermont, 
mainly over high terrain. As the front 
exits southward this afternoon, slightly 
less warm and less humid conditions 
will arrive, most noticeably in northern 
parts of the state, as a bubble of high 
pressure sets up over southern Qué-
bec. Another warm front is slated for 
tomorrow, though. This will bring a re-
turn of unseasonable heat and humid-
ity. The next cold front will approach 
from the northwest tomorrow night, 
but appears unlikely to make it south 
of the Québec border until Thursday. 

Scattered showers and thunderstorms 
on Thursday will mark the southward 
advance of strong Canadian high 
pressure, in turn marking the return of 
more seasonable temperatures, which 
will last through the weekend. After 
Thursday, dry conditions should last 
at least through Saturday, says Law-
rence Hayes of Fairbanks Museum 
weather station.

Conditions At  
4 p.m. Yesterday

Mostly cloudy
TEMPERATURE

Temp. at 4 p.m.. . . . . . . . . . . . . .             90
Maximum past 24 hours . . . . . . .      90
Minimum past 24 hours. . . . . . . .       65
Yesterday’s Average . . . . . . . . . .         78
Normal Average. . . . . . . . . . . . . .             64
Maximum this month. . . . . . . . . .         90
Minimum this month . . . . . . . . . .         57
Maximum this date (1999). . . . . .     91
Minimum this date (1946) . . . . . .     34

HUMIDITY
52%

DEWPOINT
70

WINDS
6 mph; 16 max. . . . . . . . . . . . . .             SW

BAROMETER
30.06. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                  Falling

PRECIPITATION
New. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                  0.12 in.
Total for month. . . . . . . . . . .          0.12 in.
Normal total. . . . . . . . . . . . .            0.34 in.

ALMANAC
Sunrise today. . . . . . . . . .          6:14 a.m.
Sunset today. . . . . . . . . .          7:19 p.m.
Length of day. . . . . . .      13 hrs. 5 min.

DEGREE DAYS
Yesterday*. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                  0
To date since July 1. . . . . . . . . . .          23
To date last year . . . . . . . . . . . .           133
* calculated for the day before yesterday.

MEADOW LEASING Littleton, NH

Let Us Help You With All Your Storage Needs.
1-800-762-7026 • 603-444-7026

STORAGE
CONTAINER
RENTALS
• Ground Level

20'-40'
• Office & Storage

Trailers 28'-48'

The family of Cleveland C.
Fassett Jr. would like take this
opportunity to thank everyone
for their thoughts and prayers.
Also for the many calls, visits,
cards, food, money, flowers
and many acts of kindness as
well as support to all of us.

Special thanks to Rev. Barbara
Dwyer for the heartfelt service
and support. To Dickie, Stacy
and Kristen for their help at
the VFW. We would also like to
thank the Guibord Funeral
Home for all their support and
help during our time of loss.

Many thanks for the donations
to the VFW and the American
Legion.

Card of Thanks

Newbury Driver Cited After  
Narrowly Missing Hitting Child

RYEGATE — State police charged a 21-year-old Newbury man with 
careless and negligent operation after he was witnessed speeding near a 
playground and nearly striking a 3-year-old child, according to a news 
release.

State police from the St. Johnsbury barracks on Aug. 24 about 6 p.m. 
responded to a complaint of a vehicle nearly striking a child near Wallace 
Street, according to the release.

“Troopers were told the child was playing at a playground and was 
standing next to the roadway when a vehicle sped down the roadway in 
a reckless manner, nearly striking the child before speeding back past the 
child,” the police report about the incident stated.

Troopers located the vehicle and spoke to the operator, who was 
identified as Joshua Kearney, 21, of Newbury.

Kearney was issued a citation to appear in Caledonia County Superior 
Court on Oct. 8 to answer the charge of careless and negligent operation, 
police said.

North Troy Man Arrested After  
Allegedly Violating Conditions

Police were advised around 2 p.m. on Aug. 26 that Sanford Cota, 76, 
of North Troy, was at a residence in North Troy which violated his court 
ordered conditions of release. Police say attempts were made to contact the 
witness but were unsuccessful.

On Aug. 29, troopers responded to the same residence where Cota 
was allegedly located, placing him in direct violation of his conditions of 
release, say police.

Cota was cited to appear in Orleans County Court on September 4.

Groton Couple Accused Of Grand Larceny, 
Accessory Before The Fact

Matthew and Tamara Hallock, both 27, of Groton, were accused of 
stealing and selling steel fixtures from the rail yard on Bay Street on Aug. 
20.

The theft was reported on Aug. 21, and during the investigation police 
discovered more items missing than originally reported. Police say the 
investigation revealed that a large quantity of missing items had been sold 
at a scrap yard, leading to the identification of Matthew Hallock as the 
alleged seller.

Matthew Hallock was arrested and charged with grand larceny while 
Tamara Hallock was arrested and charged as an accessory before the fact. 
The pair are cited to appear in Caledonia Court on Oct. 15 to answer to the 
charges.

Police Looking For More Info  
Regarding Utility Trailer Theft

The VSP-Derby Barracks are looking to follow up with a theft of a utility 
trailer on Buck Hill Road in Westfield at the Lowell town line, sometime 
between June 24 and June 30. Police say that the black 2018 Carry-On 
Landscaping Utility Trailer, owned by Todd Houghton, 53, of Westfield, 
had been stolen from a property lot that was having work done on it.

Anyone with any information regarding this theft is asked to contact Cpl 
Amy LeClair at VSP-Derby barracks at 802-334-8881.

West Glover Man Cited For Criminal DLS
Charles King, 61, of West Glover, was stopped by police while trav-

eling on Roaring Brook Road at around 1:24 p.m. on Aug. 31. Police 
say King was driving with a criminally suspended license.

King was given a citation to appear in Orleans County Court on Oct. 
16 and his vehicle was grounded.
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